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Calendar 469, Substitute for SB990, I move to the
Foot of the Calendar.

THE CHAIR:

Motion is to refer this item to the Foot of the
Calendar. Without objection, so ordered. |

SEN. JEPSEN:

r

Calendar 470, Substitute for SB1023, I move

referral to the Committee on Judiciary.

THE CHAIR:

Without objection, so ordered.

SEN. JEPSEN:

Calendar 471, Substitute for SB1118, I move

referral to the Committee on Appropriatjons.

_‘ T
THE CHAIR:

Without objection, so ordered.

SEN. JEPSEN:
Calendar 472, is PR.

All of Page 16 is PR.

Page 17, Calendar 480, I move referral to the “B (,,86}3

002823

Committee on Environment.

THE CHAIR:

Without objection, so ordered.

SEN. JEPSEN:
Calendar 481, is PR.

Calendar 482, is PR.
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" : -
G@ Motion is on passage of SB1257 as amended. W«
Total Number Voting 36 l{l

Those Voting Yea 34 W

Those Voting Nay 2 3* ﬂ

Those absent and not voting 0 ' “; |

THE CHAIR: “

The bill as amended is passed. Senator Jepsen.

SEN. JEPSEN: )
Mr. President, I would ask that we turn to Page
17, Calendar 470 at this time.
THE CLERK:
Calendar Page 17, Calendar 470, File 741,

Substitute for SB1023. AN ACT REVISING CERTAIN MOTOR

VEHICLE LAWS. Favorable Report of the Committeé on
Transportation, Public Safety, Finance Revenue and

Bonding, and Judiciary. Clerk is in possession of

Amendments.

THE CHAIR:

Senator Ciotto.

SEN. CIOTTO: !
Thank you very much Mr. President. Mr. President, i

I move for acceptance of the Joint Committee’s "j

Favorable Report and passage of the bill.

THE CHAIR:

Question is acceptance and passage. Will you
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remark further?
SEN. CIOTTO:

Yes, Mr. President, this bill contains certain
changes to the bill’s related, to the Department of
Motor Vehicles. This is a large comprehensive agency
bill. And I will try to synopsize it without going
through it by section by section, with the permission
of the Chamber here. ,

There are eighteen sections in the bill itself,
and they deal with different plate matters, different
fees. Section requires regulation for labor unions to
qualify for special market plates. Provides prisoner
of war plates.

School buses bearing school bus plates shall be
used primarily for traﬁsportation of studentg.”Section
establishes various penalties for operating a motor
vehicle subject to an-of-service order. School buses
to display reflective type of sheeting on their insides
of the vehicle.

And I can go on, but Mr. Chairman I prefer to stop
at this time. And I’'d have the Amendment called. Mr.
President, the Clerk is in possession of LCO-9786, I
believe.

THE CHAIR:

Would the Clerk please call LCO-9736.

T
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THE CLERK:
LCO-9786.
THE CHAIR:
Eighty-six.
THE CLERK:

Correction, 9786, which will be designated Senate

Amendment Schedule A. 1It’s offeréd by Senator Ciotto

of the 9th District.
SEN. CIOTTO:
Thank you. Permission to summarize, Mr.
President.
THE CHAIR:
Please proceed.

SEN. CIOTTO: S oa

i
Thank you. This Amendment also contains eight

additional sections, and they pertain primarily to the
creation of a green way plate, similar to the Long
Island Sound. Another section allows state vehicles
that are sold at auctions, that are totalled, totalled
or salvaged, can only be sold to licensed dealers or
repairers, and those licensed by the DMV, not to
individuals.

The Coﬁmissioner, Section 22, Commissioner’s
rights regarding state properties. Section makes

certain technical changes to the learner’s permit law.

a03732|§
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And I would stoé at this time, and be glad to take any
questions if there are any at this time, Mr. President.
Thank you.
THE CHAIR:

Will you remark further on the Amendment before
us? Will you remark further? If not, the Chair will
try your minds. All in favor of Senate Amendment A,
please indicate by saying aye. ,

SENATORS:

Aye.

THE CHAIR:

All opposed say nay. The aye’s have it. Senate A

is adopted.

SEN. CIOTTO:

Thank you Mr. President. May I mové:ta, if no
objection, to put this on the Consent Calendar, Mr.
President.

THE CHAIR:

Is there objection? Senator Upson.
SEN. UPSON:

Yes, Mr. President, I’d like to move LCO-9551.
THE CHAIR:

Would the Clerk please call LCO-9551.

SEN. UPSON:

By Consent.

003733
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: THE CLERK:

LCO-9551, which will be designated Senate

Amendment Schedule B. 1It’s offered by Senator Upson of

the 15th District.

SEN. UPSON:

Mr. President, I move adoption.
THE CHAIR: .

Question is adoption of Senate B. Will you remark
further?
SEN. UPSON:

Yes, I move adoption, ask for permission to
summarize.
THE CHAIR:

Please proceed sir. h
SEN. UPSON:

Yes, Mr. President, what this is, makes the speed
limit sixty-five miles an hour on any multiple lane,
limited access highway. Or fifty-five miles per hour
on any other highway. And, Mr. President, the Hartford
Courant, unusually, unusual for them, goes along with

this.

It says, getting realistic about speed limits.
The poll also says 85% favoring the State of

Connecticut. This would leave it up to the State

Traffic Commission. This also would make it an
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]

infraction on multiple lane limited access highways,
sixty-five miles per hour, but not greater than
seventy.

And, I’d like a roll call on this. There is
another bill coming from the House. I don’t know if
that’s going to be brought up here. That’s the purpose
for my Amendment. Thank you. '

THE CHAIR:

Senator Upson has requested a roll call vote at
the time the vote is taken, it will be taken by roll.
Will you remark further on the Amendment? Senator
Colapietro.

SEN. COLAPIETRO:

Thank you Mr. President. I just want{%q;remind
the folks in here that I did a survey on the same, same
poll, same question, similar to what the Hartford
Courant did. Of course, they asked you a simple
question -- do you want to raise the speed limit or
not?

I asked a simpler question that said that the
insurance companies have already announced that they
would increase, would in fact increase your premiums,
would you still want me to vote for the increase in the
speed limit.

And the answer to that was as of yesterday, I had
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B
my assistant look it up, it was 60/40 said no. So

sixty percent of my district said, no don‘t vote for
the increase in the speed limit. Forty percent said
yes.
THE CHAIR:
Will you remérk further on Senate B?
SEN. CIOTTO:
Mr. President?
THE CHAIR:
Senator Ciotto.
SEN. CIOTTO:

Thank you. And Mr. President, the way this
Amendment is written, it means you can, you have to go
over sixty-five miles an hour on any multi-limited lane
or limited access highway. You can also ha{%’to go
fifty-five miles an hour, say something on a state road
like the Shunpike, route 3, of other certain roads
similar to that.

And this would have a disastrous effect, I'm
afraid, on the driving habits of the people in
Connecticut. There is another piece of legislation
that was passed in the House, that is entirely
different.

There was legislation that came out of the

Transportation Committee an entirely different story
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than this. I would strongly urge the Chamber to defeat

this Amendment. Thank you Mr. President.

THE CHAIR:

Thank you Senator Ciotto. Will you remark
further? Senator. Sullivan.
SEN. SULLIVAN:

Thank you Mr. President. Jusé to associate myself
with the remarks of Senator Ciotto and Senator
Colapietro. It is no surprise that Senator Ciotto,
like Representative Cocco in the House, the co-chairs
of the Transportation Committee who, in many respects I
think understand this best, and understood more
importantly the consequences of the proposed Amendment,
rise here tonight to oppose this. There has been much

debate in many other states. Inevitably that debate

comes to Connecticut. Whether the numbers are correct
in Senator Colapietro’s poll, or the numbers are
correct in the Hartford Courant poll, has absolutely
nothing to do with whether this is a good or a bad
idea.

Or, more importantly, why this happens to be an
extraordinarily bad idea. Perhaps the better evidence
was the cartoon in the Hartford Courant this morning.
And I guess by all these references, by the way the

Hartford Courant, we have at least assured it that if



ol U A e A i v B e

T

kmg 274

Senate Monday, June 2, 1997
this Amendment does pass, the Governor will likely veto
it.

But in any event, in any event, perhaps the
cartoon in the Hartford Courant had more validity than
any of the polls. And it simply indicated the speeding
highway ending in the graveyard. I think this is very
poor public policy. And I think we are doing well to
stand by Senator Ciotto to stand by the Transportation
Committee, rather than open up an unlimited speedway on
the roads of the State of Connecticut.
THE CHAIR:

Senator Upson.

SEN. UPSON:

For a second time Mr. President. As you know the
other states that have this fifty-five mile speed limit
are Hawaii and New Jersey. So that we’re the last one
in New England as far as that goes.

Number two, the polls are eighty-five percent or
more in favor of this. Number three, the State Traffic
Commission would decide on those limited access
highways where we could increase the speed limit to
sixty-five.

Number

So it is very limited in that respect.

two, I think it speaks for itself. I don’t think it’s

an unrealistic bill. I've been

One, or number two,

803738
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pushing this for about thirteen years. And we’re now

to the point where the rest of the country agrees with

us, as does Congress, which is, no longer regulates it

at all.

And T think it’s the only realistic thing to do in
the State of Connecticut. The, this law is ignored by
all. Everyone here in the room ignores it. We might
as well increase it to sixty-five as it was in 1973,
and before then when it was unrealistically lowered in
the result of the o0il crisis. Thank you.

THE CHAIR:

Senator Peters.
SEN. PETERS:

Thank you Mr. President. I rise to associ?te
myself with the remarks of Senator Ciotto and Sullivan.
I'm very concerned about the effect this is going to
have by increasing the speed limit.

Often times we see cars going sixty-five, sixty-
eight in a fifty-five mile an hour zone, on our
highways. And to increase it to sixty-five, to me only
says that it gives permission for these cars to go
seventy-five or more.

We have passed legislation, I believe it was some
time today even, that studies the traffic patterns of

particular highways within this state, and to report

003739
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] ; back. I would submit that if traffic is such a
concern, and indeed it is, and our traffic patterns are
such a concern, we are really putting the cart before
the horse with respect to increasing speeds in this

state.

?Tﬂ As a health care provider in my other life, I
indeed have a problem with the effects of head-on
. collisions. The faster we go, very, very traumatic.
And if we’re concerned about the underlying problem
with respect to added cost in health care, this
certainly isn’t taking us in the right direction.
I would ask that this Circle defeat this Amendment.
@ Thank you.
& THE CHAIR: .
i Thank you Senator Peters. Senator Ciotto.
| SEN. CIOTTO:
L Mr. President, for the second time, thank you. I
| would just like to point out to the members of the
Circle, that nowhere in this Amendment does it state
that the State Traffic Commission has any authority.
This bill, as I read it, and I may be reading
é incorrectly, and the good counselor from Waterbury will
[ correct me if I am.

I don’t see the State Traffic Commission having

jt any authority at all. The way the Amendment is




kmg : 277
Senate Monday, June 2, 1997 80371&‘
#
written, it changes the speed limit to sixty-five on
those highways that it designates, or it mentions in
there. Thank you Mr. President.
THE CHAIR:
Thank you si;. Senator Bozek.
SEN. BOZEK:

Thank you Mr. President. Mr. President, I want to
associate my remarks with those made earlier by Senator
Colapietro and Senator Sullivan. With regard to the
dangers that are involved with the speed. And
certainly with regard to the cost the insurance
companies are going to raise the rates.

Because they’re going to have to pay for the
significant cost, and those extra deaths that occur.
And the significant cost in those extremely ibng term
and maybe sometime lifée, extra life term, and long term
costs that people will need when they’re hospitalized.

These severe accidents are going to occur.

There’s going to be a lot more heartbreak. 1It’s going
to happen. If this would happen in a year or two,
we’'re going to read about all of these deaths, how many
extra people died.

How many of those people were young people. And
how many people we can find out will be hospitalized

for long periods of time, if not possibly the rest of
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their life. And éhose costs will just drive this right
up. And effectively what happens is, they won’t get
there any faster than at the current speed that we’re
using on the highways today. Thank you Mr. Chairman,
President.

THE CHAIR:

Thank you Senator Bozek. The item before the
Chamber is Senate Amendment Schedﬁle B. Will you
remark further? Senator Prague;

SEN. PRAGUE:

Thank you Madam President. Madam President, I’11l
be very brief, but as somebody has supported highway
safety for many years I feel compelled just to say for
the recorded, that I am very opposed to increasing the
speed limit as Senators before me have said, public
éafety on our highways is extremely important. And
raising the speed limit just gives people a license to
drive faster. Thank you.

THE CHAIR:

Thank you. Senator Scarpetti.
SEN. SCARPETTI:

Mr. President, whether, I’'d just like to say a few
words. Whether we increase the speed limit or we
don‘t, I don’t think we should blame the, say we’re not

going to raise it because they’ll be more deaths.
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Right now, on the Merritt Parkway, on Route '8, on any
of our main roads, we’re going sixty and sixty-five.

And if we raise the speed limit, there’s a comfort
zone, I know I have a heavy foot. And I do know if the
speed limit is raised to sixty-five, I won’t be going
seventy, cause I feel uncomfortable. So I think if you
don’t want to raise the speed limit, just don’t do it.
You know, don’t do it.

But don’t make it seem like they’ll be more
deaths, because California raised their speed limit to
sixty-five miles an hour, Mr. President, and there have
not been. My son lives there, and he says, everybody’s
going sixty-five, maybe seventy.

But they’re not going eighty and ninety and a
hundred. And I think on some roads in our state, we
need them. I know on 95 in Bridgeport, we could never
raise the speed limit higher than fifty-five because
the roads are not that wide.

The highway is only a three lane. We have trucks
on there. But there are parts of 84, and I think
that’s what Senator Upson, through you Mr. Chairman, is
referring to. The roads that can handle that. And I
think maybe we should have someone look into that and
find out the roads that can be used.

But please, let’s not cover up. If you don’t want

80313
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it, but don’t go saying next year they’ll be more
deaths, because there are deaths now. And I think the
comfort zone is as fast as you’ll go. And that’s my
feeling Mr. President. Thank you very much.

THE CHAIR:

Thank you Senator Scarpetti. Will you remark
further? Senator LeBeau.
SEN. LEBEAU:

Thank you Mr. President. I just wanted to comment
that I would like to see some changes in the speed
limit around the state. But I think that this approach
that we’re looking at right now is, just having read
the Amendment, it’s just too broad. -

I'm thinking of, through my community, Route 2,
through East Hartford. 1It’s a limited access highway,
but the traffic on that road, the width of the road,
the entrances and exits. This road is not designed for
sixty-five miles an hour with the amount of traffic
that’s on it.

This Amendment is just too broad. It would
encompass every single road. The highways coming
across from the Buckley Bridge. There’s too much
traffic on these roads to be going sixty-five miles an
hour. With the right hand merges coming in on Route

84, that’s, this is not a good approach.

08374
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I'm sympathetic to the intent of Senator Upson.
But this is just too broad, and I think we should
proceed with caution. Thank you Mr. President.

THE CHAIR:

Thank you Senator LeBeau. Will you remark further

on Senate B? Senator Upson.
SEN. UPSON:

Yes, I believe it’s my third time.
THE CHAIR:

Is there objection to Senator Upson speaking for a
third time?
SEN. UPSON:

It won’t be the last.

THE CHAIR: -

Notwithstanding the Senate and please proceed
Senator Upson.

SEN. UPSON:

Yes, Mr. President, if I may just correct the
record, and I showed this to Senator Ciotto. Section
14-218a, travelling unreasonably fast. It says the
State Traffic Commission may determine speed limits
which are reasonable and safe on any state highway,
bridge, or parkway, built or maintained by the state
and differing limits may be established for different

types of vehicles, blah, blah, blah, blah.

B03:745
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That has not been changed. 1It’s the State Traffic
Commission that will make this decision. To answer
Senator LeBeau, this is not too broad. It’s up to the
State Traffic Commission to decide what roads. And I'm
sure you’d all have some say in that. So I don’'t agree
with that aspect. We have taken care of that. Thank
you. Not only do I don’'t agree with it, that'’s
incorrect. The State Traffic Commission does have the
authority.

THE CHAIR:

Senator Ciotto.
SEN. CIOTTO:

For the third and final time. I thank Senator
Upson for showing me that in Section 14-218. I still
have my own doubts that it applies to Section 4-219.
Not being an attorney, I still have to be taken to the
well to drink that water. Thank you very much Mr.
President.

THE CHAIR:

Thank you sir. Senator Sullivan.
SEN. SULLIVAN:

Thank you Mr. President. I too want to thank
Senator Upson for that definition of travelling
unreasonably fast, something we are not doing tonight.

THE CHAIR:

03746
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Will you remark further? Will you remark further?
Roll call vote has been requested on this item. Would
the Clerk please announced that the roll call vote is
in progress. Machine will be open.
THE CLERK:

Immediate roll call has been ordered in the

Senate. Will all Senators please return to the

Chamber. An immediate roll call has been ordered in
the Senate. Will all Senators please return to the
Chamber.
THE CHAIR:

Have all members voted? Have all members voted?
If all members have voted, the machine will be locked.
Would the Clerk please take a tally.
THE CLERK:

Motion is on adoption of Senate Amendment Schedule

B, LCO-9551.

Total Number Voting 36

Those Voting Yea 9

Those Voting Nay 27

Those absent and not voting 0
THE CHAIR:

Senate B crashes. Will you remark further?
Senator Ciotto.

SEN. CIOTTO:
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‘Mr. President, no objection, we move the bill be

put on Consent.

THE CHAIR:

Is there objection to this item going on the

I

Consent Calendar?

SEN. CIOTTO:
Thank you very much Mr. President.
THE CHAIR:

Seeing none, so ordered. Senator Jepsen.

SEN. JEPSEN:

Mr. President, I ask that we turn to Page 19,
Calendar 199.
THE CLERK:

Calendar Page 19, Calendar 199, Files 295 and 847,

Substitute for SB894. AN ACT CONCERNING MINOR AND

TECHNICAL REVISIONS RELATED TO PROGRAMS OF THE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE. As amended by Senate
Amendment Schedule A, LCO-7424; and B, LCO-1668.
Favorable Report of the Committee on Environment,
Government Administration and Elections, and Finance
Revenue and Bonding. The House ruled Senate Amendment
Schedule A not germane on 5/27.

THE CHAIR:

Senator Daily.

SEN. DAILY:

083748
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Mr. President, the second Consent Calendar begins
on Calendar Page 4, Calendar 493, HB6818.
At re————

Calendar Page 5, Calendar 531, Substitute for

HB6512.
Calendar Page 6, Calendar 544, HB5094.

Calendar 557, Substitute for HB6735.

Calendar Page 7, Calendar 566, Substitute for

HB6515.
F O

Calendar Page 8, Calendar 569, Substitute for

HB7010.

Calendar 570, Substitute for HB7050.

Calendar Page 11, Calendar 129, Substitute for

SB1207.

~

Calendar Page 12, Calendar 171, Substitute for

SB939.

Calendar 172, Substitute for SB548.

Calendar Page 17, Calendar 470, Substitute for

SB1023. P s

Calendar Page 19, Calendar 199, Substitute for

SB894 .
Calendar Page 25, Calendar 232, HB6509.
THE CHAIR:
Members are voting on the second Consent Calendar

for the evening. I'm sorry Mr. Clerk. Please proceed.

THE CLERK:
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Mr. President, that completes the second Consent

Calendar.
THE CHAIR:

The machine is open and has been open. Have all
members voted? if all members have voted, the machine
will be locked.

THE CLERK:
Mr. President, the motion is on adoption of the

second Consent Calendar.

Total Number Voting 36

Those Voting Yea 36

Those Voting Nay 0

Those absent and not voting 0 .
THE CHAIR:

Second Consent Calendar is passed. Senator

Jepsen.
SEN. JEPSEN:

Mr. President, I move for immediate transmittal of
all items acted upon today to the House of
Representatives.

THE CHAIR:

Motion is for immediate transmittal of all items
acted upon. Is there objection? Seeing none, so
ordered. Senator Jepsen.

SEN. JEPSEN:

003781
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in the affirmative. Representative Beals in the
affirmative. Representative Sauer? Representative

Sauer in the affirmative. The Clerk will announce the

tally.

!
CLERK:

Senate Bill 1115 in concurrence with the Senate.

Total Number Voting 137
Necessary for Passage 69
Those voting Yea 137
Those voting Nay 0
Those absent and not voting 14

@D ' DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Bill passes. Clerk will please call Calendar 703,

S

Excuse me. Representative Godfrey.

REP. GODFREY: (110th)
Mr. Speaker I would move for the suspension of the

rules to take up Calendar 703 which is no starred.

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOD: S
The question is the suspension of the rules to

take up SB703 which is one starred, seeing no objection

so ordered, rules suspended.

CLERK:

On page twenty-three, Calendar 703, substitute for

SB1023. AN ACT REVISING CERTAIN MOTOR VEHICLE LAWS.

Favorable report of the Committee on Judiciary.
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DEPUTY SPERKER HYSLOP:
Representative Cocco.

REP. COCCO: (127th)

Thank you Mr. Speaker. I move acceptance of the
Joint Committee’s favorable report and passage of the
bill in concurrence with the Senate.

DEPUTY SPERKER HYSLOP:

Questions on acceptance and passage in concurrence
with the Senate, will you remark further?
REP. COCCO: (127th)

Yes, Mr. Speaker, briefly going through the

sections. Section I deals with the issuance of special

certificates of registration and number plates .at the

request of any veteran. Section II requires that fees

and penalties under Section 14-213b due to insufficient

insurance coverage is deposited in the automobile
insurance enforcement fund. Section III states that
any ten model year old or older vehicle may go under a
safety inspection 30 days before title is transferred.
Section IV states that the DMV commissioner must
include in its regulations labor unions as qualifying

organizations for special number plates. Section V

states that a prisoner of war who leases a passenger
motor vehicle, camper or passenger and commercial motor

vehicle is exempted from registration fees for at least
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two vehicles. Secticn VI requires school busses

carrying school bus plates to be used primarily to

transport students. Section VII creates a new

commercial drivers-license, subclassification Z for
school bus drivers. Section VIII endorsement fees are
waived for anyone who applies for a license with a 2

restricticn. Section .IX states that any employer who

permits or requires a driver to operate a commercial
motor vehicle in violation of an out of service order

is subject to a civil penalty.

Section X establishes disqualifications and civil

penalties on any person violating an out of service

order. Section XI is in reference to nonconsensual

towing and transporting of motor vehicles. The DMV

commissioner must establish and publish a schedule of
uniform rates. Section XII states that school busses
or student transportation vehicles may display retro-
reflective tape or reflective sheeting on the rear or

sides of the vehicles according to regulations adopted

by the ‘commissioner.

Section XIIT allows new and used car dealers and

motor vehicle lessors, to etch identification numbers

on motor vehicles. Section XIV states that in addition

to inspecting commercial vehicles any state or

municipal police officer can also examine the driver.
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Section XV states diesel power type II school busses
would be exempted from emissions inspection testing.
Section XVI states that school busses no longer are
defined as commercial motor vehicles for the purposes
of emissions testing. Section XVII states the
surviving spouse of a disabled veteran may retain
special registration and number plates issued to the
veteran without charge. Aand with that said, Mr.
Speaker, the Clerk has an amendment LCO 9786 will the
Clerk please call and I be allowed to summarize.
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Clerk please call LCO 9786, designated Senate
amendment "A" the Representative has asked leave to
summarize.

CLERK:
LCO 9786, Senate "A" offered by Senator Ciotto and

Representative Cocco.

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:
Representative Cocco.

REP. COCCO: (127th)

Thank you Mr. Speaker. There are some additions
to the bill in this amendment. Section XVIII and XIX
allow greenway plates to be issued and address the
igsue of the costs. The cost will be borne by those

people purchasing the plates. None of the cost to-be
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reflected to the department. Section XX allows credit
card payment for DMV transactions. Section XXI
addresses motor vehicles owned by the state that' have
been declared a total loss and give parameters as to
how they can be sold at auction.

Section XXII does not allow the DOT commissioner
to sell or use in any manner that isn’t compatible with
transportation purposes property in Danbury. Section
XXIII states to qualify under the definition of a
service bug a vehicle must be designed and used
regularly to carry eight or more person.

Section XXIV allows sixteen or seventeen year olds
who hold a learner’s permit to operate a motor wvehicle
on a multiple lane limited access highway, thirty days
from the permit if the holder of the learners permit is
under the instruction of a person who holds an
instructor’s license.

Section XXV states that a member of the DMV’s
medical advisory board need not testify in any
proceeding concerning the medical condition of an
individual known to the board member as a result of a
review of medical reports unless ordered so by the
court.

Section XXVI states that the state traffic

commission can adopt regulations concerning the posting
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of signs warning the motorists of the presence of a
deaf person in the neighborhood who is under 18 years
of age. And I urge adoption sir.

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Questions on the adoption of Senate "A" will you
remark on Senate "A"? Representative Tulisano.
REP. TULISANO: ({29th)

Thank you Mr. Speaker, Mr. Speaker through you to
the proponent of the amendment.
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP;:

Please state your question.
REP. TULISANO: (29th)

Through you Mr. Speaker, particularly wi%h regard
to section XXV. Lines 27 through 29 plus indicate
clearly because of a lot of experience that a person
conducting an examination or furnishing a report may be
compelled to testify on reports at any certain
proceedings and then the new language as the
Representative indicated, "may not be compelled to
testify in any other proceedings" I'm not sure what
we’re talking about "unless ordered by a court.m"

Through you Mr. Speaker, i1f there were a court
proceeding in which one of the parties subpoenaed a
board member to come to testify, does that mean that

they can ignore the subpoena and wait until a capias or
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some other admittedness or some other document is

issued by the court itself, bringing them in, through

you Mr. Speaker, is that the purpose of this?

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: :

Representative Cocco.

REP. COCCO: (127th)

Through you Mr. Speaker, it is my understanding
that a subpoena is an order of the court and that the
person would respond to that.

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Representative Tulisano.
REP. TULISANO: {29th)

Through you Mr. Speaker, and if in fact‘a subpoena
is not the order of a court, then what would we be
attempting to do? How would they handle it?

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Represgentative Cocco.
REP. COCCO: (127th)

Through you Mr. Speaker, I am told that they would
request the court to issue the subpoena. 1
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Representative Tulisano.

REP. TULISANO: (29th)
Through you Mr. Speaker, I gather this was put in

at the request of physicians who don’t want to come to
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court and testify as to items in their knowledge,

through you Mr. Speaker, is that correct?

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:
Representative Cocco.

REP. COCCO: (127th)

Through you Mr. Speaker, no that’s not really
entirely correct. What has been happening is that we
have volunteers who serve on the medical advisory
board, in many instances unfortunately, they have been

called to court and have lost many days in the court

waiting to testify.
‘! I} Under the law as it is now written, the court is
not allowed to use whatever evidence that has been”

gathered in relationship to what those physicians do

for the department of motor vehicles as a member of the

medical advisory board.

When this came up and became a problem there were
discussions with the legal community, also through you
Mr. Speaker to Representative Tulisano, and the

language you see before you is the compromise language

that came forth after those negotiations.

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Representative Tulisano.
REP. TULISANO: (29th)

Through you Mr. Speaker, just to let the
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‘ Representative know I've seen a lot of the legal
community’s compromised language come through this

| building which I’'ve not agreed with more than once.

And I would, through you Mr. Speaker. Thank you Mr.
Speaker. TI think there’s one more question, I have and
through you Mr. Speaker, what is the justification for
changing the rule for operation on a limited access

\ highway just because somebody is getting paid to do it

and making money we give them a better benefit than a
| parent would be? Through you Mr. Speaker.
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSILOP:

Representative Cocco.

-
)

| REP. COCCO: (127th) .
Through you Mr. Speaker, it came to our attention

| that because of the way schools run in session that
there is usually oﬂly a 45 day period in which there is
an opportunity for those students to have access to the
| limited access highway. Through you sir.

‘ DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

| Representative Tulisano.

REP. TULISANO: (29th)

| Thank you Mr. Speaker. I mean, just a few

comments, it’s nice just because the guy who’'s getting

paid won’t give you the sufficient time, we change the

law for them, but a parent. They’re making money and
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they won’t give you the time that we require so we

change the law to fit whatever fits their pocketbook

but when a parent or relative goes through the same

job, we do nothing for them. This on top of the fact |

that we locked them into making money anyway in the
last couple of years by requiring that most of the
people get licenses through them to begin with.

I don't know where we are on this whole issue.
But with regard to the subpoenas I perscnally would

think that if I wanted to subpoena one of these MD’s in

I‘m not going to ask the court to issue a subpoena, I'm

P‘h @ going to ask for a mit and I'm going to have him
brought in by a Sheriff and if that’s what you’re
requesting me to do, that’s the way it’s going to

happen.

Because I don‘t know why people, not to mention

the fact that what they can be required to testify to,

I

not required to testify is very limited. So they can
be subpoenaed in for some other purpose and then I

guess it’s all open. So through you Mr. Speaker I'm

not so sure the bar, the Connecticut Trial Lawyers
Association were right on, on that. Thank you Mr.
Speaker.

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Will you remark further on Senate "A"? Will you
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remark further on Senate "A"? If not we’ll try your

minds. All those in favor signify by saying aye.

REPRESENTATIVES :
Aye.
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Those opposed? The ayes have it, Senate "A" jis

adopted. Will you remark further on the bill as

amende? Will you remark further on the bill as

amended? If not staff and guests to the well of the
House, the machine will be open.

CLERK:

' The House of Representatives is voting by roll

call, members to the Chamber. The House is voting by -

roll call, members to the Chamber please.
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Have all members voted? If all members have voted
Please check the machine to make sure your vote is
properly recorded. The machine will be locked. The

Clerk will take a tally. The Clerk will announce the
tally.

CLERK:

Senate Bill 1023 as amended by Senate "A" in

concurrence with the Senate.

Total Number Voting 145

Necessary for Passage 73
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Those voting Yea 142
Those voting Nay 3
Those absent and not voting 6

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: !

Bill as amended passes. Clerk please call 567.

CLERK:

On page thirty-six, Calendar 567, substitute for

HB6006. AN ACT CONCERNING THE MENTAL HEALTH MANDATE OF

THE DEPARTMENT OF CHILDREN AND FAMILIES. Favorable
report of the Committee on Public Health.
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Repregentative Mushinsky.
REP. MUSHINSKY: (85th) )

Mr. Speaker, I move acceptance of the Joint
Committee’s favorable report and passage of the bill,

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Questions on acceptance and passage, will you (.

remark further?
REP. MUSHINSKY: (85th)
Thank you. The Clerk has an amendment LCO 8454,

if the Clerk would please call and may I be allowed to

summarize?
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP:

Clerk please call LCO 8454 to be designated House

IIA . 1
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noise that we experience on the roads, particularly
those state roads that have an increasing amount of
traffic on them as our communities continue to
expand geographically and more and more traffic is
funnelled onto certain arteries.

Thank you very much and I‘1l answer any questions
you have.

SEN. CIOTTO: Saved by the bell. BAny guestions for
Representative. Fontana? Thank you very much,
Steve.

REP. FONTANA: Thank you.

REP. FONTANA: On the public officials list is Deputy
Commissioner Joseph Shilinga from the Department of
Motor Vehicles.

JOSEPH SHILINGA: Good morning, Senator Ciotto,
Representative Cocco. My name-is Joseph Shilinga,
Deputy Commissioner of --

SEN. CIOTTO: Excuse me, you have a rooting section over
here. b

JOSEPH SHILINGA: Deputy Commissioner of the Department
of Motor Vehicles where I’ve been serving for two
years, just 40 years short of Senator Ciotto’s
record. I doubt that I’'m going to approach that.

SEN. CIOTTO: Flattery will get you everywhere.

JOSEPH SHILINGA: My testimony today will highlight the
department’s legislative proposals for the session
which incorporate our agencies commitment to
enhance customer service, the safety of the
motoring public and compliance with recent federal
mandates, all of which stay within the bounds of
the governor’s budgetary parameters.

I would also like to provide some additional
comments on other proposals that are under
consideration before your committee.

First, SB1023, AN ACT REVISING CERTAIN MOTOR
VEHICLE LAWS contains technical amendments in




000503

: 19
pea TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE February 18, 1997

certain DMV program areas. One of the more
important ones, the provisions establishing
penalties for violations of out-of-service orders
by commercial motor vehicles and drivers is a
Federal requirement with respect to the Commercial
Motor Vehicle Safety Act. This is the program that
regulates the trucks that use our highways.

DMV now enforces commercial vehicle safety on our
highways through the MCSA Program, Motor Carrier
Safety Assistance Program. We receive federal
funding for that and we’re just trying to comply
with the federal mandates.

SB969, AN ACT ALLOWING SELLERS OR TRANSFERORS OF
MOTOR VEHICLES TEN MODEL YEARS OLD OR OLDER TO
PRESENT SUCH VEHICLES FOR SAFETY INSPECTION. Just
briefly, currently the law requires that if you buy
a vehicle that’s 10 years old or older, you have to
bring it to the Motor Vehicle Department for a
safety inspection before you an register it.

What this bill would do would be to allow the
seller of that vehicle to also do that. Currently
it is the purchaser of the vehicle who must bring
it in for the safety inspection. What we would
like to do is allow the seller of the vehicle to
bring it in prior to sale and hopefully make it
easier to sell and easier for those who buy those
vehicles.

_SB970, AN ACT AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF SPECIAL
NUMBER PLATES FOR VETERANS. This is one of special
interest to me. About a year and a half ago I was
travelling through New Jersey and I happen to see a
number of vehicles bearing the license plate that
said, "veteran" on it. I knew that Connecticut had
a plate that said veteran, but that specifically is
only currently for disabled veterans.

So when I got back to the department I started
working on a proposal to come forward to the
legislature so that we could get a plate that would
honor every veteran who has served, someone living
in the state of Connecticut.

I have right here an example of what we’re locking
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Good moming Senator Ciofto, Representative Cocco, and distinguished members of
the Transportation Committee. My name is Joseph Shilinga, Deputy Commissioner for
the Depariment of Motor Vehicles. Today | come before you to testify. on several
proposals under consideration by this committee.

My testimony will highlight the Department's legislative proposals for this session,

" which incorporate our agency's commitment to enhanced customer service, the safety

of the motoring public, and compliance with recent federal mandates - all of which stay
within the bounds of the Governor's budgetary parameters.

1 would also like to provide some additional comments on other proposals under
consideration today; however due to the volume of bills on the agenda, | will be brief.
Upon the conclusion of my remarks, my staff and | are prepared to answer any
questions that you may have. '

Senate Bill 1023, "AN ACT REVISING CERTAIN MOTOR VEHICLE LAWS" contains

technical amendments in certain DMV program areas. The provisions establishing

penatties for violations of out-of-service orders by commercial motor vehicles and

drivers is a Federal requirement with respect to the Commercial Motor Vehicle Safety'

Act. DMV now enforces commercial vehicle safety on our highways through the Motor
Carrier Safety Assistance Program, which receives Federal funding.
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